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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on October 19, 2009. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Present: Marty Bruns, Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla, and Nancy Melsa. Dick Olson was absent. Staff present: City Administrator, Gary Rogers Jr.; Community Development Director, Mark Powers; City Engineer, Dick Ransom; Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage; Police Chief, Dennis Marks; Street Superintendent, Rod Jasa. Guest present: Dick Larson, Dan Hoffman, Kristen Dalecky, Jennifer Goodlove, Tom Lesher, Joy Lesher, Jeaneal Weeks, Pat Weeks, and Ruth Hart.
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Linda Bendixen. Motion carried. Linda Bendixen moved approval of the following Consent Agenda items: Bills presented; Finance Director’s Report for September 2009; City Clerk’s Reconciliation Report for September 2009; Department Reports: Community Development, Fire, Maintenance, Police, and Park & Recreation; Mayor’s Report; Approval of a 5-Day Class B Beer (BB) (includes wine coolers) Permit for Playing for Keeps Event 1200 Boyson Road, effective 10/24/2009, second by Nancy Melsa.
Resignations/Appointment/Re-appointments of board members
Linda Bendixen moved accepting the resignation of Library Board member Dian Boysen effective immediately, second by Bob Rampulla. Motion carried. 
Bob Rampulla moved accepting the resignation of Park & Recreation Commission member, Rick Nash, effective October 30, 2009, second by Nancy Melsa. Motion carried. 
Linda Bendixen moved the appointment of Bonnie Galbraith to the Library Board, effective immediately; term ending June 30, 2014, second by Bob Rampulla. Motion carried.

Marty Bruns moved the re-appointment of Mark Schile to the Library Board, effective immediately; term ending June 30, 2014, second by Bob Rampulla. Motion carried. 

Volunteer Fire Fighter Alan Docherty-Council Consent 
Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage requested council consent adding Alan Docherty as a volunteer fire fighter, pending the completion of the necessary background and physical checks. 

Linda Bendixen moved council consent adding Alan Docherty as a volunteer fire fighter, second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried. 
Public Hearing to consider amending Code of Ordinance Chapter 3 Boundaries §3.01 Corporate Limits –adding newly annexed area

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing at 7:03 p.m. to consider amending the Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 3 Boundaries §3.01 Corporate Limits adding newly annexed areas. There were no further written or oral comments received at or prior to the public hearing. Public Hearing closed at 7:03 p.m. 

Marty Bruns moved Ordinance #651 amending the Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 3 Boundaries §3.01 Corporate Limits adding newly annexed areas on its first reading, second by Bob Rampulla. Motion carried.

Linda Bendixen moved to waive the second and third readings of Ordinance #651, second by Nancy Melsa. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson 

Linda Bendixen moved the adoption of Ordinance #651 amending the Hiawatha Code Ordinances Chapter 3 Boundaries §3.01 Corporate Limits adding newly annexed areas, second by Marty Bruns. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns 

NAYS: None 

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Ordinance #651 adopted.

Public Hearing to consider amending Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.11 Snow Removal and §69.12 Snow Routes
Mayor Theis opened the public hearing at 7:05 p.m. to consider amending the Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Park Regulations §69.11 Snow Removal stating No person shall park, abandon or leave unattended any vehicle on any public street, or City-owned off street parking area during snow removal operation for 48 hours; or the snow has been removed or plowed from said street, or parking area and the snow has ceased to fall. The parking ban is in effect when three (3”) or more inches of snow or ice has fallen or is predicted by the National Weather Service. Failure to remove vehicles from the public street or City-owned off street parking will result in a No Parking Fine of $25.00 with additional cost resulting from a towing fee and §69.12 Snow Routes adding Miller Road 69.12 Snow Routes 1.B. East West Routes (2) Emmons Street from Miller Road east to Center Point Road; and (6) Litchfield from Twelfth Avenue to Fifteenth Avenue and deleting 69.12 Snow Routes Section 3. Dan Hoffman 1241 Rainbow Blvd., submitted a letter in opposition of the proposed changes to the City’s Snow Emergency/Parking Ordinances. There were no further written or oral comments received at or prior to the public hearing. Public Hearing closed at 7:05 p.m. 

Bob Rampulla moved Ordinance #652 amending the Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.11 Snow Removal and §69.12 Snow Routes adding 1.B. (2) and (6) and deleting Section 3 on its first reading, second by Nancy Melsa. Motion carried.

Linda Bendixen moved to waive the second and third readings of Ordinance #652, second by Marty Bruns. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Linda Bendixen  

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson 
Nancy Melsa moved the adoption of Ordinance #652 amending the Hiawatha Code Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.11 Snow Removal and §69.12 Snow Routes adding 1.B. (2) and (6) and deleting Section 3, second Bob Rampulla. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Dick Olson

Ordinance #652 adopted.
Amending Snow and Ice Control Policy and Procedures 
The City Council reviewed the proposed Snow and Ice Control Policy and Procedures. The policy serves as a practical guide for effective snow removal operations in the City. 
Linda Bendixen presented RESOLUTION #09-141 approving the Snow and Ice Control Policy and Procedures as Exhibit “A”, second by Bob Rampulla. 

AYES: Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla 
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Dick Olson
Resolution #09-141 adopted.

Proposed Right-of-Way Ordinance
The City Council reviewed the proposed Right-of-Way Ordinance. The purpose of the Right-of-Way Ordinance is for the regulation of the use of right-of-way in the interest of public safety and convenience, and the operation and protection of public works infrastructure. Excavation and restoration standards are required to preserve the integrity, operational safety, and function of the public right-of-way. 
Bob Rampulla moved to set a public hearing date (November 2, 2009 at 7:00 p.m.) to considering adding a Right-of-Way Ordinance, second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried. 

Sewer Connection Request for 2734 N. Center Point Road
Harriet Wenger of 2735 N. Center Point Road has requested sewer connection to the City. Ms. Wenger’s sewer septic system has been in need of repairs. Miene Septic System, Inc. inspected Ms. Wenger’s septic system and believes her septic system will not pass a Linn County Health Departments inspection. Repairs have been estimated at $8,000-$10,000. Ms. Wenger stated in her letter that the previous owner did not place the septic more than 100 feet from the well and did not use an approved distribution box.

When Ms. Wenger was annexed into the City, she was informed that when her septic system went bad, she would need to connect to the city’s sewer system. 

The Linn County Health Department informed Ms. Wenger that they would allow her to use her septic system while waiting for the City to provide connection. The Health Department has asked for a letter with an estimation of when she would be connected to city sewer. 

City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed Ms. Wenger’s request and preliminary discussion with the Department of Health recommends Ms. Wenger continue her discussions with the Department of Health, reconstruct the distribution system and at a later date continue discussion with council in regards to connecting 2734 N. Center Point Road to the city’s sewer system.     
FY08-09 Annual Report
The City Council reviewed and placed on file the FY 80-09 Annual Report. 
EDC Request for additional financial support

Mayor Theis spoke with the City Council in regards to EDC request for additional financial support for 2010. 

Marty Bruns stated that he was not looking at cutting financial support to EDC, but does not want to give additional dollars. City Administrator, Gary Rogers predicts most agencies will be asking for increases this coming budget year, but with the future shortfall the agencies should be happy with any dollar amount the council agrees to award. 

There was no action taken at this time, EDC will present their annual review during the budget process.
Presentation Ms. Jennifer Goodlove of Farmer’s Daughter’s Market
Ms. Goodlove addressed the City Council discussing the right-of-way issue concerning her present and future garden. Ms. Goodlove stated that this was her third time coming to the council to discuss the right-of-way; Ms. Goodlove stated that she needed to be able to explain to the people why she can’t have the garden. Ms. Goodlove doesn’t know what else to do, she stated that she had given every week to mowing, cleaning the area, etc. 

City Administrator, Gary Rogers stated eventually there will be a road that will be built in the area where she has planted her garden; the area in which her garden is planted is public right-of-way; people should not be allowed to use the right-of-way.  Rogers additionally stated that the letter was designed to be a reminder that after the fall harvest there should not be planning for a second growing season. 
Ms. Goodlove than referred to the early discussion; she stated the discussion in April the council was going to review and vote. Ms Goodlove asked,”If I don’t   maintain the area, who will? You don’t have access to maintain the area.” The City Administrator stated that the City does in fact have access, we may need to clear a few trees, but we will maintain and mow the area starting next spring. 

Marty Bruns stated we have had a running discussion regarding right-of-way; we have reminded other citizens that placing structures in the City’s right-of-way was not allowed. 
Ms. Goodlove asked, “What is the difference between her garden and the garden right-of-way program that the Parks Department promotes.” 
Marty Bruns stated using government property for public use and for a profit should not be permitted. Ms. Goodlove’s situation is a different situation. 

Ms. Goodlove stated that she guessed the City was not in a go green effort. 

Marty Bruns stated that there are right-of-way restrictions; we don’t have the authority to authorize. The public right-of-way is for the use of federal and state, you can’t use public right-of-way for private profit.

Ms. Goodlove asked why the City didn’t clean up the area themselves and why they had to pick out a small business to make an example of. She additional stated that Mark Powers had given her permission to use the right-of-way and then rescinded. Linda Bendixen asked Ms. Goodlove if she didn’t notice the debris before she purchased the property.
Ms. Goodlove asked how she can get a tax payment or a refund of her taxes.  Ms. Goodlove was informed that the City does not give tax rebates after construction. 

Ms. Goodlove stated those were her final words and that she doesn’t feel appreciated and wishes she had never built in Hiawatha. 

Linda Bendixen stated that, no staff  person can override the council, city ordinance, federal or state laws.

Report from Council 

Marty Bruns- Fiber Optics study is almost complete. Bruns will be suggesting dollars to be budgeted for when Imon brings fiber optics past the Fire Department. 

Marty Bruns and Gary Rogers- visited the Linn County offices to view their GIS mapping system. Marty Bruns has found that the City can enjoy some of the system at much less cost then he anticipated. Gary Rogers stated that there will be a GIS mapping demonstration in December for staff. 

Marty Bruns additionally suggested a work session to discuss the geothermal ordinance and whether or not to make changes. Mark Powers and Carl Ransford should be in attendance. Staff will look at the calendar to set a date. 

Citizens Input

Ruth Hart of 12 Summer Circle NE, Cedar Rapids, Ia. read a letter written by her husband in support of the Farmer’s Daughter’s Market.     
Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 7:49 P.M., second by Dick Olson. Motion carried.         
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